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  NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
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Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
	

	


VOLUME MAPUA LITERARY FESTIVAL

The Volume Mapua Literary Festival takes place 20 – 22 September. It is a boutique literary festival featuring some of New Zealand’s best and most interesting writing. Organised by Volume, the 2018 New Zealand Bookshop of the Year, the festival continues the series of literary events held in Mapua to benefit the Mapua Community Library. The festival takes place at Mapua Community Hall, 72 Aranui Road, Mapua. The intimate scale of the festival enables you to meet and talk with authors and with your fellow literary enthusiasts.

The authors appearing at the festival are: Lloyd Jones, Ashleigh Young, Carl Shuker, Paula Morris, Gregory O’Brien, Jenny Bornholdt, Thomasin Sleigh, Lynn Jenner, Eirlys Hunter and Annette Lees.

The festival begins with a fundraising quiz evening on Friday 20 September at 7 pm. It will be hosted by Ro Cambridge, columnist for the Nelson Mail, co-creator of the live storytelling show Couch Stories, and editor of Mudcakes and Roses. Ro will bring her trademark wit and irreverence to the role of Quiz Master, so be prepared to be entertained and tested in equal measure. Roll up ad join a team on the night, or come prepared with a team of up to eight members. Tickets $20 including nibbles; cash bar.

Individual author talks run from 10am on Saturday 21 September through Sunday 22.  On Saturday, from 3.30 – 5.30 pm there is a workshop with Paula Morris, ‘Creative Prose Boot Camp’. This is an intensive workshop exploring the key skills you need for writing fiction or memoir, including point of view, shaping story, building characters and using dialogue and detail. The session will include writing exercises and a handout of samples. Tickets $60; enrolments close on 1 September.

On Saturday from 5.30 pm there will be a Poetry Evening with Jenny Bornholdt, Lynn Jenner, Gregory O’Brien and Ashleigh Young. Come and hear four of New Zealand’s foremost poets perform selections from their latest and best-loved work. Tickets $15, cash bar.

To see the full programme and to book tickets, go to: https://mailchi.mp/389199f3b469/books-volume-1219879?e=5d64181563
AUTHOR TALKS  IN NELSON

Paul Bensemann, author of Fight for the Forests: the pivotal campaigns that saved New Zealand’s native forests, is giving two talks about the book this week. Fight for the Forests is an account of two decades of activism to save our iconic, and Nelson’s key role in the conservation movement. As a result of direct action such as treetop occupations, through to political campaigning, the country was gradually moved to accepting that the wholesale harvesting of native timber was wrong. 

On Sunday 7 July at 2 pm Paul will be speaking at Nelson’s Elma Turner Library. This talk is sponsored by the Nelson Institute. Entry is $2 at the door. Please be seated before the start of the talk.

On Wednesday 10 July at 7.30 pm Paul will be at Tahunanui School Hall, 69 Muritai Street, Nelson. This is a free event sponsored by Forest & Bird. For more information contact 03-545 0989, nikau48@gmail.com
MOTUEKA LIBRARY WINTER BOOK SALE

Motueka Library’s winter book sale runs from Monday 8 – Saturday 20 July. Get some pre-loved library books for sale at bargain prices. Piles of books for children and adults are available, and they’re ‘cheap as chips’! The sale runs during usual library opening hours.

STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meetings are on 9 & 23 July. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
GOLDEN BAY LIVE POETS 

Golden Bay Live Poets meet monthly at The Mussel Inn, Onekaka. Their next meeting on Wednesday 10 July at 7.30 pm is an open mic session.
The evening kicks off with some songs by Jed Bright, who recently rocked people off their feet at the annual Golden Bay country music awards. Yes, he was supposed to already be there in June, but he had the flu so we are happy that he recovered in time for this one. We are delighted that Redwood Reider and Medicine Tones will be rounding off the evening. 

Simply sign up on the night if you want to read a poem or sing a song. Koha entry (we suggest $5 please, as your donation goes towards our featured poet and musicians and the ones to come). For further information please contact Sacha Horton at 021 044 4294 or getrealconnection@gmail.com.

‘TALKING BOOKS’ IN NELSON

Take part in book discussion at Volume bookshop. Join Stella and Thomas for a rigorous (or semi-rigorous) and fun (or wildly fun) discussion of books, ideas and issues. Bring your opinions!

On Thursday 11 July the discussion is of two New Zealand books on anxiety, Headlands, edited by Top of the South writer Naomi Arnold, and Rufus Marigold by Ross Murray. Everyone is welcome to this free event, which runs from 5.30 – 6.30 pm. Volume bookshop is at 15 Church Street, Nelson.

UNVEILING OF ‘POEM ON A BOULDER’ IN GOLDEN BAY

All are warmly invited to the unveiling of the Rototai Poem on a Boulder Environmental Arts Project at Rototai Beach, Golden Bay, on Saturday 13 July at 11 am. It will start with a karakia, followed by light refreshments and flute music.

Poet  Helen McKinlay says: ‘Basically, the poem was inspired by the beauty of Rototai Beach and inlet and by walking out to the tide which goes out beyond the horizon and allows one to look back at the whole of Golden Bay and the mountains behind, including the Kahurangi and Abel Tasman Parks.  I wanted to give something back to this environment which is still recovering from the presence of a rubbish tip and other human interference. 

‘The poem will be placed on an ancient boulder, a work of art in itself. My hope is that people use the boulder as a viewing point not just for the poem but for the pure joy of looking out to the sea and inlet in a spirit of kaitiakitanga, or guardianship, of Rototai and its environs.’
NELSON ROMANCE WRITERS 

The Nelson branch of Romance Writers of NZ usually meet on the second Saturday of every month. They meet at 2 pm at the National Party Office, corner of Waimea & Quarantine Roads, Nelson. Visitors are always welcome. If you are not an RWNZ member already, you are welcome to attend a meeting before deciding to join.
The next meeting on Saturday 13 July will cover Building a Character or Characters, and will include discussion on how to create a detailed history for believability re protagonist / antagonist. For more information contact LaVerne Clark at 03-546 4440, email 4clarksnelson@gmail.com.

MARLBOROUGH WRITERS NEXT MEETING

Marlborough Writers meet on the third Tuesday of the month, usually in the Louvre Room at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim. Visitors are always welcome. A gold coin donation is requested to cover website costs. 

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 16 July at noon. Julie Kennedy will talk about research. The 200-word topic is open, but it should be centred on using a literary device from the long list at – https://literarydevices.net/ You should also be able to explain your reason for using that particular literary device.
 For more information contact Annette Rattray at annetterattray@hotmail.com, phone 03-573 6629 or 021 232 8040.

RICHMOND WRITING GROUP
The Richmond Writing Group is for adults with an interest in writing – whether you’re just thinking about starting to write something, you’re a published author, or somewhere in between. The group meets on the third Tuesday of the month, 1 – 3 pm, in the Constance Barnicoat Room at Richmond Library. In the first hour there is an author talk, then from 2 pm everyone is welcome to join the Richmond Writing Group for an hour of discussion or creative writing exercises. It’s free to attend and anyone of any ability can come. Bring writing materials.

The next meeting is on Tuesday 16 July. The guest speaker at 1 pm is Ray Caird, who will be speaking about his forthcoming non-fiction book Blood of the Flax. This cross-genre, beautifully-illustrated book combines family history with a poetic appreciation of the iconic plant, Phormium tenax, harakeke. Ray says, ‘Researching and writing Harakeke O Toto has been an interesting journey. The result is a self-published coffee table book celebrating the most important plant-human relationship in the history of Aotearoa. My ancestors were flaxmillers, but it is the wonders of the plant itself that takes centre stage.’
For more information contact Pania Walton, Promotions Assistant, Richmond Library at pania.walton@tasman.govt.nz
NELSON AND MOTUEKA LIVE POETS OPEN MIC NIGHTS


The next meetings of the Nelson and Motueka Live Poets will be Open Mic nights. Sign up on the night to read or recite one or two poems, your own or a favourite.

Nelson Live Poets, Tuesday 16 July, 7 pm at The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson. Bring a poem to share or just enjoy the show. Singer songwriters are also welcome. To read, simply sign up on the night. Koha entry. For more information contact Deirdre Lusby at dlusby@xtra.co.nz
Motueka Live Poets, Wednesday 17 July, 7 pm at Armadillo’s Café (in the back room), 122 High Street, Motueka. Everyone is welcome to attend or participate. Gold coin koha entry. For more information contact Maggie Brown at mzbrown@slingshot.co.nz , phone 03-9298150 or text 021-1280991.

‘CONDENSED MILK’ POETRY COMPETITION

National Poetry Day is Friday 23 August, and as part of the celebrations Volume bookshop is running a ‘Condensed Milk’ poetry competition.

The rules are simple. Boil a novel down into a poem of no more than 20 lines. Put it in a can (optional). Send to Volume, PO Box 365, Nelson 7040 or books@volume.nz or bring your entry into the shop by 12 August. The winner will be announced on Poetry Day, Friday 23 August. The prize is condensed milk (naturally) and a book voucher.
CREATIVE WRITING COURSES WITH MICHELANNE FORSTER

Join author and playwright Michelanne Forster at Volume bookshop in Nelson for a series of short creative writing courses in small, supportive classes. Michelanne offers informative tutorials and writing exercises that unlock creativity and give you practical skills in all genres.

WORD DOCTOR

You’ve written the first draft of a story, a memoir, or several chapters of a novel. You know it’s not quite right but you don’t have a clear idea where you need to go next. ‘Word Doctor’ is designed to help you step back and analyse your work’s strengths and weaknesses. Two group and two individual sessions are offered to a limited number of students who would value feedback and guidance on any work in progress.

Thursdays, 7 – 9 pm, 5 & 26 September (group sessions)

plus two hour-long sessions September – November (individually booked).  $220. Enrol here: https://volume.circlesoft.net/p/tickets-word-doctor-writing-classes-with-michelanne-forster?barcode=MF20193
Volume is at 15 Church Street, Nelson, email books@volume.nz or phone 03 9700073 or 021 1970002.

In 2018 Michelanne Forster wrote and directed Besotted, which was performed at the Nelson Centre of Music Arts, and collaborated with eight Nelson artists on The story inside my head as part of the Nelson Arts Festival.
NZ HERITAGE BOOK AND WRITING AWARDS

The NZ Heritage Book and Writing Awards are open for entries until 10 September. There are several categories: 

Non-fiction Book Prize: $1000 – entry fee $35

Fiction Book Prize: $1000 – entry fee $35

Poetry Prize (maximum 50 lines): $200 – entry fee $15

Short Prose (maximum 2500 words) Prize: $200 – entry fee $15 (judged by Top of the South writer Paul Maunder)

Young Writers (up to & including 20 years old, for writing maximum 500 words, include your age) Prize: $200 – entry fee $15

The shortlist will be announced on 1 October, and the results and prize giving held in Christchurch on Thursday 24 October. 


To enter the Poetry, Short Prose and young Writers categories, email your entries marked with category and name of person entering to 

nzsacanterbury@gmail.com with named payment of $15 to Authors Canterbury Account  03 0855 0386973 00. Post with cheque to the address below if you are unable to e-mail.

To enter the Book categories, please post your books named with category and name of person entering to NZSA Canterbury, 302 Lake Terrace Road, Shirley, Christchurch 8061 with named payment of $35 to the account given above. For more information see: https://nzsacanterbury.wordpress.com/home/heritage-awards-2019/
BLACKBALL WRITERS RETREAT AND ENCOUNTER

After the successful inaugural Blackball Readers and Writers Festival in 2018 the organising co-op decided to make the festival biennial and to hold a writers retreat in the interim year, once again over Labour Weekend.

This first retreat will be held from midday Saturday 26 October to late morning Monday 28 October 2019. It will be limited to 20 people. While the emphasis will be on having space to write in a peaceful yet resonant environment, there will be three one-hour craft sessions offered during the weekend, taken by tutors Paddy Richardson (on plot); Jeffrey Paparoa Holman (on imagery); and Paul Maunder (on dialogue and point of view). If a sample of work (up to 10 pages) is sent in beforehand, there will also be one-on-one 30 minute private sessions available, at the discretion of the tutors.

On the Saturday night there will be an interactive story-telling offering by the Talltales Co-op; there will be a discussion on the Sunday night of the role and purpose of the writer – why I write, who for, determinations etc; and the retreat will finish with a round-the-room story telling session based on work accomplished over the weekend.

Fee: $90 covering all meals (lunches will be self-catering from food supplied, but the evening meal will be catered) and tutor and venue expenses. Participants need to find their own accommodation, but there will be seven places (backpacker style) available at the Brian Wood Cottage for $15 a night.

Once again the venue will be the Blackball School. For registration and enquiries contact wkcultur@gmail.com or 03-7324010.

POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for July is Burn by Leslie Mckay.

Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, which can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 

The poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 will be included in Horizons 4, which will be published during the later part of 2019. 
